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MINUTES

Wednesday, January 9, 2008
11:30 a.m.

Merrimack Valley Workforce Investment Board
60 Island Street

Lawrence, MA  01840

MVWIB Youth Council MEMBERS PRESENT:
Cal Williams, Bill Blanchette, Megan Shea, Brad Howell, Sharon Marshall, Steve O’Brien, Linda Piergeorge, Barbara Richards, Kristine Blum, Melissa Hogan, Ed Warnshuis
MVWIB Youth Council MEMBERS ABSENT:

Tom Casey, Janet Allison, Gina Bozek, Tom Cuddy, Ed Fitzgerald, Erin Kelly, Jeff Marcoux, Cindy Mejia, Bob Mazzone, Fred Shaheen, Selenni Garcia, Dorothy Smith, Vinnie Ouellette, Karen Sarkisian

GUESTS PRESENT:

Amy Weatherbee, Julie Ward
MVWIB STAFF PRESENT:

Fred Carberry, Chris Shannon, Mary Kivell

I.
Approval of Minutes
Cal Williams called the meeting to order and went around the table for introductions.  He then called for a motion on the minutes of the December 12, 2007 Youth Council meeting.
Bill Blanchette made a motion to approve the minutes of the December 12, 2007 Youth Council meeting as submitted.  Ed Warnshuis seconded the motion and motion passed.

II.
Youth Data
a.
Youth Voice Survey Update
Chris Shannon reported that she doesn’t know what will be happening to the Youth Voice Survey as the subcommittee has dissolved with Sharon Marshall and Sr. Gwynette Proctor moving on to other positions.  Chris said that it was her hope to have the information for February and she is working to see if there is interest from other individuals to get this done.
b.
Youth Barriers Report
Amy Weatherbee said that she took reports from FY’07 and FY’08 for youth age 24 and under looking at the various barriers such as housing issues, homelessness, lack of credentialing or certification, marketable skills, pregnant and parenting issues and others for youth enrolled in WIA grants.  She distributed a copy of the results and said that the information is from a pool of 140 people.
III.
Grant Submission Update/Reports
a.
YouthWorks (year round)
Julie Ward said that Commonwealth Corporation is funding a year round Youth Works initiative.  Julie said that we submitted a letter of intent for $150,000 and were advised to submit a proposal for $50,000.  We are hoping to hear soon if the grant is funded and we will be working with approximately 15 DYS and DSS involved youth.
Amy noted that this grant actually ends on 6/30/08 at which time we go into the Summer Youth Works funding cycle.

b.
P21 Resource D

Chris Shannon said that we have been busy working on several grants that were due the same day.  The P21 Initiative has been ongoing for four years to increase pathways for at risk youth.  There are three different pots of money.  Under Part D, we are working to develop a white paper on homelessness and are partnering with Merrimack College for the first time.  Merrimack College has a Center for Research and Policy and we plan to sponsor a project advisory summit as well as a conference to unveil the final product.

c.
P21 Resource E

Chris continued informing that Resource E is more a planning grant with Northern Essex Community College (NECC) to increase pathways for going to community college.  The grant is for $84,000 and NECC will create a curriculum that can be utilized by others.
d.
STEM Grant

In the past, Chris said that UMass/Lowell has been the lead agency.  NECC is applying for the Mass BHE STEM 2008 RFP to build an emerging workforce in STEM related careers.  The three application program strategies are STEM ROCKS!; Viva Computing for Latinas, and Engineering is Elementary.  As member of the Northeast STEM Pipeline Initiative Steering Committee for the past four years, the MVWIB looks forward to collaboration with NECC on this important workforce initiative.

Chris distributed a copy of the letter of support for this grant and Fred Carberry said that Dr. Hartleb expressed his interest in this collaborative idea at yesterday’s MVPC meeting which Fred attended.

Chris said that and through the involvement of the Youth Council, we hope to work to close the gaps between NECC and the Career Center.  Fred said that we hope to engage the school districts in the STEM initiative and are pleased to see Haverhill participating.

Chris then spoke about one of the priorities of the Workforce Competitiveness Trust Fund being education and that she is thinking of pursuing a grant application to grow teachers in the STEM initiative.  Steve O’Brien spoke about a past initiative called MINT which was cut due to funding reductions and offered a bonus incentive for teachers to go into urban areas.  That was not highly successful, and it was noted that the training requirements were minimal.  

IV.
WIA Update
a.
Community Action, Inc.
Amy Weatherbee explained that the CAI, Inc. pre-school preparatory program discussed at the last meeting with the Youth Council voting to re-contract pending successful contract negotiations is still a work in progress.  The plan was revised, an employer meeting held, and it was reviewed by DGA and WIB staff.  They redid the curriculum involving NECC for a dual track employment based and secondary education program.  The problem is that the cost per is $6,000.  We have asked them to redo the budget as we cannot support a full time counselor.  Amy said that she has received an update that she hasn’t had time to study and that they need to meet with the vendor to discuss.
Chris said that the issue is cost and performance.  We cannot put this much money into a small program as it could impact our future funding.  However, this is our only program outside of Lawrence; we are trying to the balance funding to move this program forward.  It was agreed that if this happens we will move forward; otherwise, Amy said that it will be on the agenda for the next meeting.
b.
Quarterly Program Update

Amy Weatherbee provided the quarterly program update for the Title I Youth Program.  She went over the Annual Plan Goals, actual performance and percent of plan.  She said that the total exiters number is low right now because of carry in from August and September.  She spoke about the numbers who have attained a high school diploma or GED and said that this is a number that she may have to adjust as we have been seeing more basic skills people.  Amy spoke about the various programs and said that they are all doing well but there is a recruitment issue with the LARE ISY Electronics program.  She also noted that the Individual Referrals are doing well.  She reviewed participant characteristics.
Discussion followed on people who are testing below 9th grade level even with a high school diploma or GED.  Linda Piergeorge asked about the number of people with disabilities and whether that number is correct.  Megan Shea said that many youth have been out of school and have no IEP or are undiagnosed.  This is self attestation and is problematic to document.

Bill Blanchette asked about recruitment methods and Megan Shea said that they do recruitment at the schools and community groups but that they have been seeing a number of youth (200 in the past two months) coming into the Career Center.  She said that every Tuesday they run a Youth Welcome Session at 1:00 p.m. and talked about eligibility.  She said that she would get information to him.
Fred talked about a new WTF program that is being funded and which we are hoping for a high degree of success.  This program is for probable employment at Raytheon and there will be an ad in this Sunday’s paper in the general help wanted.

Amy then went back to the ISY and the problems with recruitment at Lawrence High School for this electronics after school program at LARE for students who are not college bound.

c.
Upcoming RFP

Amy said that this Youth Council has been very active in the RFP process and posed questions on re-contracting.  Amy went over the FY2006/2007 Out of School Youth Procurement Recommendations for RFP since this is the end of a two year cycle.  She said that we should get our allocation for FY’09 in April.

She began with the available funds and funding period.  The next item is program design and target group.  She went over the program design guidelines which include enrollments and program components focusing on the MVWIB critical and emerging industries as outlined in the MVWIB Blueprint.  Required program components include education, occupational skills training, work experience, leadership development, comprehensive guidance and counseling, support services, and follow-up services.  Adult mentoring and summer activities were optional.  Amy then went over the work experience components and said that computers were deemed a necessary component in today’s labor market.  There was also an employer connection, program hours, student/teacher ratio and start/end dates and program length.  The final item was outcomes and provider personnel and CORI checks.

Chris said that this would be a good opportunity to discuss what we want programs to look like and how to grow programs out of Lawrence and include males for example.
Megan said that we need to keep in mind that WIA is meant to enhance the system and she was surprised when beginning her current position to learn that no one has been paying attention to out of school youth.

Brad Howell said that this is a unique opportunity to collaborate but that programs are driven by staff and not by vendors, schools and the community.  He said that there are pilots everywhere to get people jobs and he would like to look to bring value added.  He said that his view is to get someone to work and then build on skills.

Chris suggested looking at measures at the next meeting and perhaps other models and best practices.

It was agreed to review WIA and discuss program design and look at performance and common measures at the next meeting.

V.
Job Shadow Day Update
Megan Shea distributed a flyer with the information on Job Shadow Day which will be held on Tuesday, February 5, 2008.  It was agreed that the flyer would be distributed to the board at the next quarterly meeting on January 15, 2008.
VI.
Meeting Schedule
Chris Shannon distributed a meeting schedule noting that she likes the youth voice meetings to be held at a site where youth can be present.  It was agreed that the meetings would rotate from business to youth voice to education.  Chris said that the sites are tentative and if anyone would like to host a meeting she would be happy to comply.  Chris also spoke about the success of the December meeting at Job Corps held jointly with the Lowell Youth Council and the agreement to meet jointly again next December.

VII.
Youth Council Recruitment Update
Chris Shannon welcomed the new recruits and said that she is looking for schools and businesses to become engaged in this youth council.  She spoke about a proposal to get employers on board for one year and asked members to let her know of any prospects.
Fred Carberry thanked all the members of this important subcommittee for their commitment and work.

VIII.
Adjournment
Having no further business Sharon Marshall made a motion to adjourn seconded by Ed Warnshuis.  Motion passed.

The next meeting of the Youth Council will be held on February 13, 2008, 11:30 am.

Respectfully submitted,

Mary Kivell
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